Academic Affairs Council

MEETING MINUTES

	Date:	Friday, February 7, 2014
	Time:	10:45 a.m.
	Place:	ADM Board Room

Call to order
Dr. Sandra Pugh called to order the regular meeting of the Academic Affairs Council at 10:45 a.m. on Friday, February 7, 2014, in the ADM Board Room.
Roll call
The following Council members were present: Jennifer Baine, Phillip Ballard, Dr. Ken Bridges, Art Brown, Keitha Davidson, Debby Edney, Amy Fugate, Joan Gauthreaux, Clifford Haak, Ken Kelley, Tonya Kendrix, Francis Kuykendall, Bettie Mahony, Jamie McConathy, Debra Moring, Larry Powell, Dr. Sandra Pugh (Chair), Dr. Denise Robledo, Susan Spicher, Genevieve White, Lena Wood, and Kellye Young.
Excused: Dr. Val Cantú, Dr. David Carty, Dr. Carolyn Langston, Dr. Jennifer Parks, and Jim Roomsburg
Not present: Karsten Tidwell
The following guests attended the meeting: Dean Inman, Gayle Norman, Dr. Stephanie Tully-Dartez, and Marguerite Rodgers-Recorder
Approval of minutes from last meeting
Mr. Phil Ballard made a motion to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Friday, December 6, 2013.  The motion was seconded and the minutes were approved as written.
Old Business
The Library Policies Manual was presented to the Council.  Phil Ballard made a motion to approve this manual, Art Brown seconded the motion and the Library Policies Manual was approved.
Committee Reports
Academic Standards Committee – Chair: Karsten Tidwell
No report.
Basic Studies/Adult Education Committee – Chair: Jennifer Baine
No report.
Curriculum Committee – Chair: Bettie Mahony
Bettie Mahony introduced the Combined Reading and Writing Proposal (see Attachment A), and Gayle Norman reported.  


Attachment A
Combined Reading and Writing Proposal
· Ms. Norman said that the proposal is to combine Reading Improvement I and II and Fundamentals of Writing I and II into English I and II. 
· Keitha Davidson asked if these would be one semester courses and Ms. Norman said they would. 
· Ms. Norman said that theses combined courses were piloted in the Fall of 2013. She said that they are trying to follow the state guidelines of acceleration because that helps with retention of students. 
· Ms. Norman said that English I would be like Reading Improvement I and II, and English II would be like Fundamentals of Writing I and II. 
· Dr. Stephanie Tully-Dartez said that the pilot was done under the PACE grant and that they had to look at the success rate and compare with students placed in both courses.  She said that students placed in the English I model were more successful than those in Reading I and II, and that students in the English II model were equivalent or slightly more successful than those placed in Reading II and Writing II.
	Vote: All were in favor of adopting this Combined Reading and Writing proposal.
Distance Learning Advisory Committee – Chair: Dr. Denise Robledo
Dr. Denise Robledo reported that the committee held their first meeting of the year on February 7 and she had several updates: 
· The Distance Learning Policies and Procedures are still pending board approval.
· The new Campus Technology class was put into place this semester and is required of all new students. As of the 11th class day there were 60 students who had not passed this course. 27 of these students were in decent standing which means that they had at least 500 out of 1,000 points.  49 of those students are still pending passing Campus Technology, 33 of those students have less than 500 points, and 16 of those 49 students have more than 500 points.
· Students were not dropped from online courses on the 11th day and it is the plan to work with these students to get them through Campus Technology.
· The 60 students will be tracked to see how many students drop, fail, or pass their courses.
· The committee reviewed the data from a survey provided to online students in December. The students were asked to rate their learning community online, how the instructors ran their course, and to rate how instructors implemented technology in the course.  The committee was impressed with the results; 169 students completed the survey regarding an online class they were taking. The committee decided to share the results with the rest of the college even though this was not the original intention. It is likely that this online course survey will be repeated more than once a year, perhaps two or three times a semester.
· Ms. Mahony asked why the students were not passing or taking the course. 
· Dr. Robledo explained that this was the first time doing this course. She said that these students had been contacted more than once and that those who hadn’t successfully completed the course were struggling with the technology aspects.  
· Dr. Robledo said that after the 11th day the instructors were contacted and Dean Inman said that letters were also sent. She said that she was now seeing more students who wanted to get the course completed.
· Art Brown said that another concern was the availability of classes. These students may be the last to sign up and the online classes were the only ones offered. 
· Susan Spicher said that students had the same problems as face-to-face (FtF) classes; they knew they didn’t understand the material but didn’t take the initiative to ask about it. 
· Dr. Robledo said that one of the instructors contacted had switched students from online to FtF classes and that they were doing much better.
· Dean Inman said that some of the problems inherent with this class had to do with the way the calendar was set up; there was not a lot of time for students to complete the course before classes started.  He anticipates that this will be better in the Fall.
· Susan Spicher said that when she was doing an online degree, one of the things required with every class was a campus technology module, and that no other modules in the class could be opened until this was completed. This could be a possibility here.
Faculty Affairs Committee – Chair: Dr. Ken Bridges 
Dr. Bridges said that this committee had met the previous week and that this committee and had several issues to report on:
· Academic calendar – asked who was on the calendar committee. Dean Inman, Dr. Pugh, Lena Wood, Susan Spicher, and Marguerite Rodgers responded that they were on this committee.  Beverly Land, Dr. Val Cantú and Dr. James Bullock were also members.
· Issues with the schedule, several typos.
· Last semester there was an issue with adjuncts and overload pay. There is a new system in place which will create a better paper trail.
· Comments on convocation regarding Skype presentations. Suggested that if we can’t bring someone to campus to make a presentation that these presentations be taped and sent out to all the faculty.  
· The committee had a suggestion regarding 6th and 11th day rosters and that time be set aside at convocation to remind everyone of the deadlines and the important of completing these reports.
· Mr. Ballard asked the committee to review the mentoring policy and they came up with suggestions for a few revisions. 
· Discipline issues were brought up in committee.  Is the college prepared for a bad situation on campus? Dr. Bridges said it would be helpful for everyone to know where the AEDs (Automatic External Defribullator), and other equipment, are. 
· Ken Kelley said that an extensive emergency plan has been developed and this includes faculty and staff training. Everyone will have a chance to participate in initial training and then hopefully in the Fall there will be an on-campus exercise.
· Art Brown said that it might be appropriate to have a presentation at convocation on emergency equipment and procedures.
· Dr. Pugh said that the Council would present this topic to Dr. Cantú for consideration.  Genevieve White said she would add this to the list.
· Dr. Bridges said that there was a problem of smoking on campus, smoking in the bathrooms.  Maybe there should be an anti-smoking campaign on campus.
· [bookmark: _GoBack]Francis Kuykendall brought up the issue of electronic cigarettes, that these are becoming more of a problem. These need to be added to the policy; are these legal on campus?
· Dr. Robledo requested clarification on not having Skype presentations at convocation. Dr. Bridges said that the preference was to have face-to-face presentations. 
Faculty Course Assessment Committee – Chair: Dr. Sandra Pugh
Dr. Pugh reported for this committee and she said that they had met twice and are setting a timeline for the next few months.  They are working on and giving trial to the assessment rubric for faculty assessment; they are looking at what will work.  When this has been developed they will have an in-service to present it to faculty.  
Faculty Professional Development Committee – Chair: Genevieve White
· Genevieve White reported and said that the committee met and looked over the evaluations from convocation.  She said that there was a long list of possible topics and that Tara Anglin would be sending out a survey. One of the topics that people want to see at convocation is “communication.”  
· Ms. White said that they looking at utilizing articles/webinars on iStream and will recommend these to faculty and staff and offer professional development credit for these. Ms. Anglin has a form that can be used to report these to receive credit.
· Dr. Pugh said that in order to count towards accreditation there are specific criteria such as objectives and exact amount of time spent that need to be included, not just contact hours. Jamie McConathy asked that this suggestion be sent to Ms. Anglin, outlining exactly what is needed, and this will encourage the use of the form which is not widely utilized.
Library Committee – Chair: Dr. Carolyn Langston
No report.
New business
1. Dr. Pugh presented the academic calendars for 2014-2015 and 2015-2016 for approval by the Council. Francis Kuykendall suggested that at in-service offices should be closed until 1 o’clock, this was approved. 

Vote: Dr. Pugh made a motion to approve the calendars. All were in favor. This will now go to the Planning Council for approval.
2. Larry Powell made an announcement. He said that as a result of a Foundation Grant of $1,000 the Performance and Media Arts program has been able to set up a radio station located in Whitefield 105. The first podcast will be Ask the President with Dr. Barbara Jones.  He said that anyone who would like to get something out to the public to get in touch with him.

As part of a documentary class they are looking for WWII veterans. He requested that people let him know if they know of anyone who would be interested in being interviewed. 
Adjournment
A motion to adjourn was made by Dr. Pugh and the meeting was adjourned at 11:40 a.m.

Minutes submitted by:  Marguerite Rodgers
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ATTACHMENT A 


Combined Reading and Writing Proposal 
English I and English II 


Fall 2014 
Carol Benson and Gayle Norman 


 


The PACE grant and the State of Arkansas are encouraging the combination of developmental reading 


and writing in colleges.  We propose to combine reading and writing into two levels, English I (BSTD 


0603) and English II (BSTD 0613) and for those courses to be separately taught in Fall 2014. These 


courses will replace Reading Improvement I and II and Fundamentals of Writing I and II.  English I will 


focus on improving reading comprehension, reading speed, and vocabulary, while working on basic 


grammar and paragraph writing.  English II will focus on improving reading comprehension, reading 


speed, vocabulary, and essay writing. Improving critical thinking skills will be a part of both courses.  


Southark and our students will benefit from this combination because it will shrink the developmental 


reading and writing sequence from 12 hours to 6, which means acceleration and less expense.   Most 


textbook companies are now publishing books that integrate reading and writing for developmental 


students, and they are doing this because of the demand from educators.  Research shows that 


combining reading and writing is more efficient and that students are able to use their reading and 


writing skills seamlessly, which is what they must do in college level courses.   


In the Fall of 2013, Gayle Norman and Carol Mitchell taught 2 sections each of Language Arts I and 


Language Arts II, and the results were encouraging.  We feel that the combination of reading and writing 


in the classroom is a natural one that benefits our students and better prepares them for college level 


work.  Our Fall 2013 assessment reports are attached to this document. (Attachments 1 and 2) 


Many colleges in Arkansas, including Pulaski Tech and National Park Community College, implemented 


this change across the board  with the PACE grant in 2012-2013. We would like to make this change for 


Fall 2014 at Southark. 


The plan is made up of the following: 


1. Placement – Students who score below a 19 on the ACT reading test may take the Nelson Denny 


Reading Test. Students who score below 10.1 on the Nelson Denny and a 0-41 on the COMPASS 


writing test will be placed into English I.  Students who score a 10 or above on the Nelson Denny 


and a 42-79 on the COMPASS writing test will be placed into English II.  If a student’s Nelson 


Denny score indicates English I, but the writing score indicates English II, the student will be 


placed into English I.  If a student’s COMPASS writing score indicates English I, but the Nelson 


Denny score indicates English II, the student will be placed into English I. Students who place 


into English II but do not need reading will be placed in an ALP Composition I class. 


2. Exit standards – English I students who score a 10 or above on the Nelson Denny and maintain a 


passing grade of a C or above in the course will move to English II the next semester.  English II 


students must score a 13.1 or above on the Nelson Denny and pass the Exit Essay exam (the 
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same one that we use for Fundamentals of Writing II) to move to Composition I.  If an English II 


student passes the course and the Nelson Denny with a score of 13.1 or above but does not pass 


the Exit Essay, that student will be placed in ALP Composition I.  If an English II student passes 


the Exit Essay, but does not pass the Nelson Denny with a score of 13.1 or above, that student 


will remain in English II. In cases of students who have borderline scores, the instructor may 


recommend advancement to the next course. As mandated by the State of Arkansas, all English 


II students will be required to take the e-Write. This test counts as a test grade in the course, but 


students are not required to pass the test to pass the course. 


3. Scheduling - We propose to teach 7 sections each of English I and II in Fall 2014, and each 


course will be 3 credit hours.  Adjustments to the number of sections of each course can be 


adjusted as needed. 


4. Textbooks – English I and II will use different textbooks, with English I focusing more on reading, 


and English II focusing more on essay writing. We are currently reviewing textbooks.  


5. Syllabus – Attached are the syllabi that we are currently using for Language Arts I and II.  We will 


be using modified versions of these for English I and II.  (Attachments 3 and 4) 


6. End of Semester – At the end of each semester, English I and English II instructors will meet and 


recommend to advisors, Admissions, and Financial Aid the next course for each student using 


the attached Excel chart. This should avoid any confusion as to what course these students are 


to take the next semester. If and when the State of Arkansas does require students to pass the 


e-Write before moving into college level Composition I, we will add a column for that on the 


excel form. (Attachment  5) 


Carol Mitchell and Gayle Norman will train full-time and adjunct instructors in moving from our current 


Basic Studies reading and writing courses to English I and English II. We plan to do this training in the 


summer of 2014. 


Catalog changes will need to be made for program requirements and Basic Studies requirements.  
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Attachment 1 


Language Arts I 


Fall 2013 


Nelson Denny – Language Arts I – Fall 2013 


 Vocabulary Comprehension Total 


< 10 9 39.1% 3 13.0% 4 17.4% 


 10.0 – 12.9 13 56.5% 7 30.4% 16 69.6% 


≥ 13 1 .04% 13 56.5% 3 13.0% 


 


Final Paragraph (Responding to Text) Exam 
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78.2% 


Supporting 


Evidence 


 


23 


 


1 


 


13 
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4 


 


78.2% 


Learning 


Outcome 2 


 


23 


 


1 


 


10 


 


8 


 


3 


 


82.6% 


Sentence 


Fluency 


 


23 


 


1 


 


10 


 


8 


 


3 


 


82.6% 


Learning 


Outcome 3 


 


23 


 


11 


 


13 


 


3 


 


4 


 


78.2% 


Knowledge 


and 


Understanding 


 


23 


 


11 


 


13 


 


 


3 


 


4 


 


78.2% 


Learner Outcomes 


 


 Reading – 


1.  Recognize and distinguish between main ideas and key supporting details 


2.  Distinguish between fact and opinion, detect bias, and make inferences based on supporting  


     details 


3.  Increase vocabulary and reading comprehension 


     Students did not meet proficiency goals as demonstrated on the Nelson Denny Reading Test,  
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     but they did demonstrate proficiency through their writing skills. We will change our reading 


     testing strategy to include specific forms (D, E, F, and H) used for testing, provide the   


     opportunity to increase the number of times the test is given in a semester, additional time for 


     testing during the semester, and to place more emphasis on direct instruction of vocabulary 


     words to see if this improves the Nelson Denny scores. 


 


Writing – Proficiency goal for writing is 75% 


1.   Draw upon and write about evidence from literary and informational texts to understand 


      the importance of the reading-writing connection. (Exceeded Proficiency goal at 78.2%) 


2.   Write sentences that meet generally accepted standards of sentence structure, punctuation,  


       and grammar. (Exceeded Proficiency goal at 82.6%) 


3.   Write adequately developed and effectively organized paragraphs. (Exceeded Proficiency 


       Goal at 78.2%) 


 


Of the 23 students who completed the course, 7 will move on to ALP/Composition I with a lab, 9 


will move to Language Arts II, and 7 will repeat Language Arts I. This is a 69.6% pass rate for 


Language Arts I. 


Since this is a new course, we will wait to make any significant changes until we have another 


semester to compile data to analyze. However, a necessary change that will be made for the 


spring semester is a revision to the rubric and learner outcomes. The learner outcomes will have 


additional components and will align more with the rubric. The rubric will include more 


descriptors which will increase the reliability and perceived fairness of the evaluation process.  


We are also discussing a proposal to implement a name change for Language Arts I and II, as 


well as submitting these courses as the primary and only reading classes and removing the 


Reading Improvement I and II courses from the schedule. The Language Arts instructors are 


currently in the process of writing this proposal for implementation for the fall 2014 semester. 


 


Assessment analysis and recommendations are being used for future improvements and to help 


strengthen the learning outcome goals, the assessment methods, data analysis, and 


implementation of recommendations. 
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Attachment 2 


Language Arts II 


Fall 2013 


  Nelson Denny – Language Arts II – Fall 2013 


  Vocabulary Comprehension Total 


≤11.9 8 53.3% 5 33.3% 8 53.3% 


12-12.9 3 20.0% 3 20.0% 4 26.6% 


≥13 4 26.6% 7 46.7% 3 20.0% 


 


Final Essay Exam 


 Excellent good Minimum 
Passing 


Does 
not 
pass 


Unacceptable Total % 
Proficiency 


Learner 
Outcome 1 


0 18 12 0 0 30 100% 


Thesis 0 9 6 0 0 15 100% 


Development 0 9 6 0 0 15 100% 


Learner 
Outcome 2 


0 
 


43 30 2 0 75 97.3% 


Organization 0 8 7 0 0 15 100% 


Paragraphing 0 11 4 0 0 15 100% 


Unity 0 9 5 1 0 15 93.3% 


Coherence 0 6 8 1 0 15 93.3% 


Intro/Concl 0 9 6 0 0 15 100% 


Learner 
Outcome 3 


0 
 


3 9 3 0 15 80.0% 


Fluency 0 3 9 3 0 15 80.0% 


Learner Outcomes  
 Reading -  


1. Draw upon and write about evidence from literary and informational texts to understand the importance of the 
reading-writing connection 


2. Distinguish between fact and opinion, detect bias, and make inferences based on supporting detail 
3. Increase vocabulary and reading comprehension 


Students did not meet proficiency goals as demonstrated on the Nelson Denny Reading Test, but they did 
demonstrate proficiency through their writing skills.  We will change our reading testing strategy to give the Nelson 
Denny an additional time during the semester to see if this improves Nelson Denny scores. 


Writing -  
1. Write an essay that focuses on a clear, well-developed thesis statement, using appropriate supporting information 


and exemplifying a basic understanding of college-level writing. (Exceeded proficiency goal at 100%) 
2. Organize an essay, using clear patterns and transitions, logical paragraphing, an engaging introduction, and a 


conclusion that provides a sense of closure. (Exceeded proficiency goal at 97.3%) 
3. Vary sentence structure while demonstrating appropriate grammar, usage, and mechanics. (Exceeded proficiency 


goal at 80%) 
Of the 16 students who completed the course, 4 will move on to either Composition I with a lab or regular Composition I, 10  
will move to Composition I with a lab, and 2  will repeat Language Arts II. This is an 87.5% pass rate for Language Arts II. 
Since this is a new course, we will wait to make any significant changes until we have another semester to data to analyze. 
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Attachment 3 


Language Arts I Syllabus 
 
Gayle Norman 
gnorman@southark.edu 
Office WHT 204 
Phone 875.7273 Ext 273 
Office hours:  MW 2:35-3:40,     TR 8:10 – 9:25, 2:35 – 3:40 
            
Course Description 
This course is designed to prepare students for college-level composition through an intensive review of the 
fundamentals of written English and basic reading skills, including comprehension, vocabulary, and reading speed, 
while working on basic grammar and paragraph writing. Improving critical thinking skills will be a part of this 
course. Students will write reflections and responses to various reading selections, using different modes of writing 
and focusing on choosing and narrowing topics, generating material through pre-writing activities, writing main 
idea sentences, developing their topics specifically, adapting to specific audiences, and building fluency. The course 
is taught in a lab environment, which emphasizes the use of technology. 
 
Mission Statement 
South Arkansas Community College promotes excellence in service, teaching, and learning; prepares the current 
and future workforce; and provides lifelong educational opportunities. 
 
 Learner Outcomes 


 Draw upon and write about evidence from literary and informational texts to understand the importance 
of the reading-writing connection 


 Write sentences that meet generally accepted standards of sentence structure, punctuation, and 
grammar 


 Write adequately developed and effectively organized paragraphs 


 Recognize and distinguish between main ideas and key supporting details 


 Distinguish between fact and opinion, detect bias, and make inferences  based on supporting details 


 Increase vocabulary and reading comprehension 
 


Exit Requirements 
To exit this course, students must pass the Nelson-Denny Reading Test with a score of 13.1. In addition, students 
will take a 2-hour exam that includes a reading selection with comprehension and vocabulary questions and a 
written paragraph response.  The written part of the exam will be graded by rubric. The following minimum 
competencies must be demonstrated: 
  1. Effective main idea sentence.  The writer focuses on an idea narrow enough to develop adequately in 200 to 


300 words and states it clearly. 


  2. Logical organization.  The writer uses at least simple organizational strategies (such as chronological, spatial, 


or climactic) to order the material. 


  3. Adequate development.  The writer meets the minimum length requirement and uses concrete description, 


personal experience, and specific details to support the main idea and sub-topics. 


  4. Unity.  The writer stays on the subject. 


  5. Coherence.  The writer uses simple transition devices and enough repetition to hold the parts of the 


paragraph together and to indicate shifts in idea or emphasis. 


  6. Distinct, functional introductory and concluding paragraphs.  The writer makes an effort to engage the 


reader at the beginning of the paragraph and establish direction.  The writer also tries, however simply, to 


leave the reader with a sense of closure in the final concluding sentence. 



mailto:gnorman@southark.edu





ATTACHMENT A 


  7.     Sentence variety and minimum fluency. The writer experiments with a variety of sentence structures, yet  
          avoids awkward constructions and a “primer” style. The paragraph contains no more than three errors in  
          mechanics, usage, and grammar per 100 words. 
 
To succeed in this course, students must attend regularly, turn in the required work, and participate in 
classroom activities as assigned by the instructor.  The assignments may include, but will not be limited to,  
paragraphs, grammar exercises, reading assignments, vocabulary lessons, lab assignments. The grading scale is as 
follows:  A (100-90), B (89-80), C (79-70), D (69-60), and F (59 or less). 
 
Required Textbooks and Materials 


1. Gaetz, Lynne and Phadke, Suneeti.  The Writer’s World. 3
rd


 Ed. Boston: Prentice Hall, 2011. 
2. Miller, Wanda Maureen and deOrozco, Sharon Steeber.  Reading Faster and Understanding More: Book 


Two. 5
th


 Ed. New York: Longman, 2001. 
3. 1 3-ring binder, 1 ½ inches, with 10 tabs/dividers 
4. College-ruled notebook paper, loose leaf – no spiral notebooks 
5. Flash/jump drive 
6. Highlighters, pens (blue or black only), pencils 
7. Head phones, optional 


 
Student Support Services/Disabilities 
Students who have disabilities that require special accommodations should contact the Vice President of Student 
Services.  The college will work with any student to provide reasonable accommodations in accordance with the 
Americans with Disabilities Act. 
 
The following information comes directly from the College Catalog: 
Standards of Student Conduct 
The college expects students to conduct themselves as responsible members of the college community and to 
adhere to an appropriate code of dress and conduct. Student conduct that interferes with the education of other 
students, excessive absenteeism, inability to pass required courses, unsatisfactory progress in clinical performance, 
moral and ethical misbehaviors, poor interpersonal skills, or insubordination may be subject to disciplinary action. 
All students are obligated to assume responsibility for their actions, to respect the rights of others, to conform to 
the reasonable rules of conduct, to protect private and public property, and to make effective use of his/her time 
in securing the benefits of a college education. 
 
Offenses Subject to Disciplinary Action 
(This list is not exhaustive): 
The College recognizes the basic rights of the individual and provides guarantees to the students which grow out of 
the fundamental conceptions of fairness implicit in procedural due process. 
1. Forgery, alteration, unauthorized possession, or misuse of college documents, records, or instrument of 


identification. 


2. Furnishing false information or misrepresenting information to the College. 


3. Threatening, attempting, or committing physical harm to any person on college controlled property. 


4. Damage, destruction, theft of personal or college property, including incidents of arson, vandalism, larceny, 


burglary, breaking and entering, or robbery. College property also includes computers. 


5. Unlawful possession, use or distribution of illicit drugs and alcohol on college property or at college-controlled 


activities. 


6. Unauthorized possession or use of weapons, firearms, knives, and fireworks on college-controlled property. 


7. Disorderly conduct, violent or drunken behavior; the use of abusive or obscene language on college property; or 


reporting to the campus under the influence of illicit drugs or alcohol. 


8. Demonstrations or other interference of activities or functions of the College. 


9. Failure to comply with directions of college officials acting in the performance of their duties. 
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10. Unauthorized presence on or use of college premises, facilities, or property. 


11. Making unwelcome sexual advances toward another student or college employee. 


12. Selling or peddling items on college property without permission. 


13. Violation of the college policy regarding Internet usage. 


14. Any action deemed to be academic dishonesty/cheating or plagiarism. 


15. Any action that interferes with the educational process or the education of an individual. 
 
Disciplinary Procedures and Actions 
The disciplinary procedures of South Arkansas Community College are designed to be a part of the learning process 
and normally cover a wide range of disciplinary actions including probation and dismissal. In order to protect the 
educational process of the College and, at the same time to protect the rights of all students, the College has 
authority to develop and enforce rules and to impose discipline on students who violate rules and regulations. 


 
Disciplinary Action 
The VPSS may impose disciplinary action to include, but not be limited to, the following: 
1. Expulsion—Separation of the student from the College. The student is not eligible for readmission to the 


College. 


2. Dismissal—Separation of the student from the College for an indefinite period of time. 


3. Suspension—Separation of the student from the College for a definite period of time. 


4. Probation—An official warning that the student’s conduct is a violation of the code of conduct. Probation can be 
imposed for varying periods of time with restrictions and behavior guidelines as a condition of continued 
enrollment (e.g., referral for drug and alcohol abuse counseling). 


5. Letter of Reprimand—An official letter stating the student’s behavior is unbecoming to the College community. 
 
The VPSS or a designee is responsible for (1) investigating allegations of student misconduct, (2) initiating student 
disciplinary action after meeting with the student to determine the nature of the violation, and (3) allowing the 
student an opportunity for a hearing. The Vice President for Student Affairs and the student may call other 
individuals to testify at the hearing to assure all evidence has been heard. Following the hearing, the Vice President 
for Student Affairs will determine the disciplinary sanctions. 
The student will be notified in writing of the charges, evidence of the violation, and the recommended action. 


The student will be allowed to appeal the decision to the Student Services Committee or accept the decision as 
stated. The student’s decision shall be made within 24 hours of the hearing. If there is no request for an appeal, 
the decision will stand and be considered final. 
 
Disciplinary Appeals Procedure 
In student discipline cases the Student Services Committee may be asked to act as an appeals committee for 
hearing student appeals or concerns which have resulted from campus decisions or imposed rules and regulations. 
All members available can hear the cases and ask students to serve on the hearing committee if necessary 
including the one student member of the Student Services Committee. The Appeals process is part of the College’s 
due process and will be governed by fairness, truth, and justice in its deliberation. 
A request for an appeal shall be made in writing and addressed to the VPSS. The appeals process is as follows: 


1. The written request should specify the concern(s) of the student and clearly detail the basis for the appeal. 


2. The VPSS will (within ten working days) arrange for a location, set a time for the hearing of the appeal, and 


notify all parties. 


3. The Student Services Committee may uphold or affirm the rule(s) or regulations(s) as currently practiced, or 
make a recommendation to the appropriate college official or organization that might result in a change or 
exception to current policy. In those cases where sanctions have been applied, the Student Services Committee 
may affirm, dismiss, or recommend alternative sanctions and inform all persons involved.  


4. Either party may appeal the decision of the committee to the President of South Arkansas Community College, 
whose decision will be final. 
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Academic Honesty Policy 
Students enrolled at South Arkansas Community College are expected at all times to uphold standards of integrity. 
Students are expected to perform honestly and to work in every way possible to eliminate academic dishonesty. 
Academic dishonesty includes cheating and plagiarism, which are defined as follows: 


• Cheating is an attempt to deceive the instructor in his/her effort to evaluate fairly an academic exercise. 
Cheating includes copying another student’s homework, class work, or required project (in whole or in part) 
and/or presenting another’s work as the student’s own. Cheating also includes giving, receiving, offering, and/or 
soliciting information on a quiz, test, or examination. 


• Plagiarism is the copying of any published work such as books, magazines, audiovisual programs, electronic 
media, and films or copying the theme or manuscript of another student. It is plagiarism when one uses direct 
quotations without proper credit or when one uses the ideas of another without giving proper credit. When three 
or more consecutive words are borrowed, the borrowing should be recognized by the use of quotation marks and 
proper parenthetical and bibliographic notations.   


If, upon investigation, the instructor determines that the student is guilty of cheating or plagiarism, the following 
penalties will apply: 


• The student will receive a penalty of no less than a zero on the work in question. 


• The instructor will submit a written report of the incident to the Vice President of Learning 


• The Vice President of Learning will determine whether further disciplinary action will be taken. 


• All decisions may be appealed for review through the College’s Academic Appeals procedure. 
 
Class Attendance Policy 
Students are expected to attend all classes in which they are enrolled. If a student is absent from a class session, it 
is the student’s responsibility to make arrangements to complete or make up any work missed. No makeup work 
for missed classes will be allowed without the approval of the instructor. Students who enroll late must assume all 
responsibility for work missed. Classes not attended as a result of late enrollment may be counted toward 
excessive absences. Students not attending the entire class period may be counted absent for that period. 


An instructor may drop students with a grade of “F” or “WE” if students have been absent for an excessive number 
of days. Warning letters will be sent to the students advising them of the consequences of non-attendance and 
urging them to contact their instructors immediately. Excessive absences are defined as follows: 


Regular Semester 
Courses which meet once a week.........................................................2 absences 
Courses that meet twice per week........................................................3 absences 
Courses that meet three times per week...............................................4 absences 
Courses that meet four times per week.................................................5 absences 


Summer Session: 
Courses that meet four times per week in a five-week session............3 absences 
Courses which meet two evenings per week in a ten-week session.....3 absences 
 
Some of the selective-admission health-science programs have specific criteria regarding attendance.  Students are 
encouraged to refer to program policies in these matters. 
 
Scheduled Absences 
Scheduled absences are those that occur because of college-related activities or as a result of summons to jury 
duty or military duty. Classes missed as the result of scheduled absences will not be counted as excessive 
absences. Makeup work for scheduled absences will be at the discretion of the instructor. 


In addition to the official policy, We like to clarify a few things for our students.  First, an absence is an absence, 
no matter what the reason.  If you are not here, you are absent.  Also, you need to stay in touch with us with 
regard to absences, especially if you know ahead of time that you will be unable to attend class.  It is your 
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responsibility to contact us about make-up work and excessive absence notifications. Do not expect us to keep 
up with what you have missed. We strongly recommend that you make friends with your classmates so that you 
can ask them what you missed.  LATE WORK WILL NOT BE ACCEPTED. 


Daily review grades will be taken at the beginning of class.  If you are late, you will receive a 0 for that 
assignment. Excessive tardies (more than 3)  will result in a lower grade in the course. Please be on time. 
 
Withdrawal for Excessive Absences 
Instructors initiate a withdrawal for excessive absences by notifying the Vice President of Learning that a student 
has excessive absences in a class. The VPL notifies that student of the consequences of not attending class and 
urges him/her to contact his/her instructor immediately. If the student does not contact his/her instructor within 
one week, the instructor may notify the VPL that the student is to be withdrawn from the class because of 
excessive absences and is to be assigned a grade of “F” or “WE” in accordance with South Arkansas Community 
College’s attendance policy. The instructor may not readmit students who have been dropped from class because 
of excessive absences to class.  
 
Early Alert System 
This class will be participating in the “Early Alert program” at South Arkansas Community College. The Early Alert 
System is designed to promote student success. If I notice that you are experiencing difficulties early in the 
semester (low test scores, or poor attendance), for example, I may mail a notification to you through the “Early 
Alert” program. My letter will express my concern, request that you meet with me, and refer you to helpful 
campus resources. 
Should a student receive an Early Alert letter, he/she needs to know the following: 


 The Early Alert letter does not mean that a student will fail and it will not be reflected on an academic 
transcript. 


 The student should take the Early Alert letter seriously. 


 The letter means that the instructor is concerned about certain specific issues (late or missing 
assignments, low exam quiz scores, poor attendance and other issues) that might be a roadblock to the 
student’s success. 


 The student should speak to his/her instructor about resolving an issue identified in an Early Alert letter. 


 
Cell Phones and other Electronic Devices 
The use of pagers, i-Pods, and cellular phones is prohibited in the classrooms.  Please turn them off or on silent 
mode before the beginning of class.  Any exceptions to this prohibition must be approved in advance by the 
instructor. Please keep your phone in your bag and not on your desk.  We do not want to see them. Also, abuse of 
the privilege of using a computer in the lab can cause you to be removed from the class. (This means Facebook, 
etc.) 
 
Additional Information 
Assignments are due whether you are present in class or not.   LATE WORK WILL NOT BE ACCEPTED. 
 
Your grades will be posted in a timely manner on Blackboard.  Because they are available to you, there is no reason 
to ask your instructor to tell you your grades.  
 
Students are expected to follow the guidelines in the student handbook.  Rudeness to the instructor or other 
students is unacceptable as is any behavior disrupting the class for others—walking in and out during class, 
arriving habitually late or leaving habitually early, sleeping, chattering, etc.  These behaviors are not appropriate 
in any educational setting, and they will not be tolerated in this class. 
 
Students are NOT to leave the classroom during class for any reason.  Take care of your business before or after 
class.  You will need to leave your cell phone with your instructor if you have to leave the class. 
 
No food is allowed in the computer lab. Closed drink containers are allowed but must remain on the floor. 
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Please remember to dress appropriately for college.  If what you are wearing is distracting to your classmates or 
your instructor, you will be asked to leave that class meeting, and you will receive an absence.  
 
Turn It In!   In order to promote Academic Honesty and to protect Student Work, all final drafts of paragraphs will 
be submitted by the student to turnitin.com by the assigned due date. Turnitin.com does not assign grades or 
make suggestions or decisions regarding a student’s paper.  
 
Disclaimer 
This syllabus is subject to modification by the instructors. 
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Attachment 4 


Language Arts II - Syllabus  


Carol Mitchell cmitchell@southark.edu Office ADM 205-B Phone 870.875.7224 


Office Hours: M-TR 9:00-9:30, 1:30-2:30, and TR 2:30-4:30 
          
            
Course Description 
This course is designed to prepare students for college-level composition through an intensive review of the fundamentals of 
written English and reading skills, including comprehension, vocabulary, reading speed.  Using reading, writing, and critical 
thinking skills, students will write essays, as well as reflections and responses to various reading selections. The course is taught 
in a lab environment, which emphasizes the use of technology. 
 
Mission Statement 
South Arkansas Community College promotes excellence in service, teaching, and learning; prepares the current and future 
workforce; and provides lifelong educational opportunities. 
 
 Learner Outcomes 


 Draw upon and write about evidence from literary and informational texts to understand the importance of the 
reading-writing connection 


 Distinguish between fact and opinion, detect bias, and make inferences based on supporting detail 


 Increase vocabulary and reading comprehension 


 Write an essay that focuses on a clear, well-developed thesis statement, using appropriate supporting information 
and exemplifying a basic understanding of college-level writing.  


 Organize an essay, using clear patterns and transitions, logical paragraphing, an engaging introduction, and a 
conclusion that provides a sense of closure.  


 Vary sentence structure while demonstrating appropriate grammar, usage, and mechanics.  
Exit Requirements 
To exit this course, students must pass the Nelson-Denny Reading Test with a score of 13.1.  Students must take the e-Write in 
The Learning Center to comply with a State requirement, and that test will be worth 100 points toward the course grade. 
Student must also pass an exit exam which is scored using a rubric that includes the competencies below. Students should be 
able to write a composition of 300 to 400 words in two drafts during a two-hour exam period with no previous knowledge of 
the topic and with the freedom to use a dictionary.  This composition should demonstrate the following minimum 
competencies which are based on the learner outcomes above: 
 
 1.  Clear main idea sentence.  The writer builds the composition on a properly narrowed, clearly stated thesis easily 


identifiable for the average reader. 
 2. Logical organization.  The writer demonstrates competence with organizing the paper and may use more 


sophisticated patterns (such as comparison/contrast, cause/effect, division/classification, etc.). 
 3. Adequate development.  The writer meets the minimum length requirement and develops the subject specifically 


using material that may include concrete description, statistics, facts, authorities, quoted dialogue, specific situations, 
personal experience, and specific names, brands, titles, etc. 


 4. Unity.  Each part contributes clearly to the whole. 
 5. Coherence.  The writer uses a variety of transition devices and repeats key ideas enough to create a fairly smooth-


flowing composition. 
 6. Distinct, functional introductory and concluding paragraphs.  The writer produces an interesting introduction that 


establishes purpose and shows audience awareness.  The conclusion reinforces the main idea and leaves the reader 
feeling satisfied that the writer accomplished his or her purpose. 


7. Logical paragraphing.  The writer divides the text into paragraphs at natural shifts in meaning that make it easy for 
the reader to move through the composition. 


8. Sentence variety and minimum fluency. The writer experiments with a variety of sentence structures, yet avoids 
awkward constructions and a “primer” style. The composition contains no more than five errors in mechanics, usage, 
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and grammar per 100 words.  
 
Students with a passing average who do not pass the exit exam, but who do pass the Nelson Denny Reading Test, will be able 


to take Composition I with a lab component. 
 
To succeed in this course, students must attend regularly, turn in the required work, and participate in classroom activities as 
assigned by the instructor.  The assignments may include, but will not be limited to, essays and paragraphs, grammar exercises, 
reading assignments, group work, vocabulary lessons, and lab assignments. The grading scale is as follows:  A (100-90), B (89-
80), C (79-70), D (69-60), and F (59 or less). 
 
 
Required Textbooks and Materials 


8. Gaetz, Lynne and Phadke, Suneeti.  The Writer’s World. 3
rd


 Ed. Boston: Prentice Hall, 2011. The textbook must be 
bundled with a code for MyWritingLab. 


9. a 3-ring binder with pocket dividers to store important drafts and handouts 
10. College-ruled notebook paper – no spiral notebooks 
11. Flash/jump drive 
12. Highlighters, pens (blue or black only), pencils 
13. Head phones, optional 


 
Student Support Services/Disabilities 


Students who have disabilities that require special accommodations should contact the Vice President of Student Services.  The 


college will work with any student to provide reasonable accommodations in accordance with the Americans with Disabilities 


Act. 
 
The following information comes directly from the College Catalog: 
Standards of Student Conduct 
The college expects students to conduct themselves as responsible members of the college community and to adhere to an 
appropriate code of dress and conduct. Student conduct that interferes with the education of other students, excessive 
absenteeism, inability to pass required courses, unsatisfactory progress in clinical performance, moral and ethical misbehaviors, 
poor interpersonal skills, or insubordination may be subject to disciplinary action. All students are obligated to assume 
responsibility for their actions, to respect the rights of others, to conform to the reasonable rules of conduct, to protect private 
and public property, and to make effective use of his/her time in securing the benefits of a college education. 
 
Offenses Subject to Disciplinary Action 
(This list is not exhaustive): 
The College recognizes the basic rights of the individual and provides guarantees to the students which grow out of the 
fundamental conceptions of fairness implicit in procedural due process. 
1. Forgery, alteration, unauthorized possession, or misuse of college documents, records, or instrument of identification. 


2. Furnishing false information or misrepresenting information to the College. 


3. Threatening, attempting, or committing physical harm to any person on college controlled property. 


4. Damage, destruction, theft of personal or college property, including incidents of arson, vandalism, larceny, burglary, 


breaking and entering, or robbery. College property also includes computers. 


5. Unlawful possession, use or distribution of illicit drugs and alcohol on college property or at college-controlled activities. 


6. Unauthorized possession, or use of weapons, firearms, knives, and fireworks on college-controlled property. 


7. Disorderly conduct, violent or drunken behavior; the use of abusive or obscene language on college property; or reporting to 


the campus under the influence of illicit drugs or alcohol. 


8. Demonstrations or other interference of activities or functions of the College. 


9. Failure to comply with directions of college officials acting in the performance of their duties. 


10. Unauthorized presence on or use of college premises, facilities, or property. 


11. Making unwelcome sexual advances toward another student or college employee. 


12. Selling or peddling items on college property without permission. 


13. Violation of the college policy regarding Internet usage. 


14. Any action deemed to be academic dishonesty/cheating or plagiarism. 


15. Any action that interferes with the educational process or the education of an individual. 
 
Disciplinary Procedures and Actions 
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The disciplinary procedures of South Arkansas Community College are designed to be a part of the learning process and 
normally cover a wide range of disciplinary actions including probation and dismissal. In order to protect the educational 
process of the College and, at the same time to protect the rights of all students, the College has authority to develop and 
enforce rules and to impose discipline on students who violate rules and regulations. 


 
Disciplinary Action 
The VPSS may impose disciplinary action to include, but not be limited to, the following: 
1. Expulsion—Separation of the student from the College. The student is not eligible for readmission to the College. 


2. Dismissal—Separation of the student from the College for an indefinite period of time. 


3. Suspension—Separation of the student from the College for a definite period of time. 


4. Probation—An official warning that the student’s conduct is a violation of the code of conduct. Probation can be imposed for 
varying periods of time with restrictions and behavior guidelines as a condition of continued enrollment (e.g., referral for 
drug and alcohol abuse counseling). 


5. Letter of Reprimand—An official letter stating the student’s behavior is unbecoming to the College community. 
 
The VPSS or a designee is responsible for (1) investigating allegations of student misconduct, (2) initiating student disciplinary 
action after meeting with the student to determine the nature of the violation, and (3) allowing the student an opportunity for 
a hearing. The Vice President for Student Affairs and the student may call other individuals to testify at the hearing to assure all 
evidence has been heard. Following the hearing, the Vice President for Student Affairs will determine the disciplinary sanctions. 
The student will be notified in writing of the charges, evidence of the violation, and the recommended action. 


The student will be allowed to appeal the decision to the Student Services Committee or accept the decision as stated. The 
student’s decision shall be made within 24 hours of the hearing. If there is no request for an appeal, the decision will stand and 
be considered final. 
 
Disciplinary Appeals Procedure 
In student discipline cases the Student Services Committee may be asked to act as an appeals committee for hearing student 
appeals or concerns which have resulted from campus decisions or imposed rules and regulations. All members available can 
hear the cases and ask students to serve on the hearing committee if necessary including the one student member of the 
Student Services Committee. The Appeals process is part of the College’s due process and will be governed by fairness, truth, 
and justice in its deliberation. 
A request for an appeal shall be made in writing and addressed to the VPSS. The appeals process is as follows: 


1. The written request should specify the concern(s) of the student and clearly detail the basis for the appeal. 


2. The VPSS will (within ten working days) arrange for a location, set a time for the hearing of the appeal, and notify all parties. 


3. The Student Services Committee may uphold or affirm the rule(s) or regulations(s) as currently practiced, or make a 
recommendation to the appropriate college official or organization that might result in a change or exception to current 
policy. In those cases where sanctions have been applied, the Student Services Committee may affirm, dismiss, or 
recommend alternative sanctions and inform all persons involved.  


4. Either party may appeal the decision of the committee to the President of South Arkansas Community College, whose 
decision will be final. 


Academic Honesty Policy 
Students enrolled at South Arkansas Community College are expected at all times to uphold standards of integrity. Students are 
expected to perform honestly and to work in every way possible to eliminate academic dishonesty. Academic dishonesty 
includes cheating and plagiarism, which are defined as follows: 


• Cheating is an attempt to deceive the instructor in his/her effort to evaluate fairly an academic exercise. Cheating includes 
copying another student’s homework, class work, or required project (in whole or in part) and/or presenting another’s work as 
the student’s own. Cheating also includes giving, receiving, offering, and/or soliciting information on a quiz, test, or 
examination. 


• Plagiarism is the copying of any published work such as books, magazines, audiovisual programs, electronic media, and films 
or copying the theme or manuscript of another student. It is plagiarism when one uses direct quotations without proper credit 
or when one uses the ideas of another without giving proper credit. When three or more consecutive words are borrowed, the 
borrowing should be recognized by the use of quotation marks and proper parenthetical and bibliographic notations.   


If, upon investigation, the instructor determines that the student is guilty of cheating or plagiarism, the following penalties will 
apply: 


• The student will receive a penalty of no less than a zero on the work in question. 
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• The instructor will submit a written report of the incident to the Vice President of Learning 


• The Vice President of Learning will determine whether further disciplinary action will be taken. 


• All decisions may be appealed for review through the College’s Academic Appeals procedure. 
 
Class Attendance Policy 
Students are expected to attend all classes in which they are enrolled. If a student is absent from a class session, it is the 
student’s responsibility to make arrangements to complete or make up any work missed. No makeup work for missed classes 
will be allowed without the approval of the instructor. Students who enroll late must assume all responsibility for work missed. 
Classes not attended as a result of late enrollment may be counted toward excessive absences. Students not attending the 
entire class period may be counted absent for that period. 


An instructor may drop students with a grade of “F” or “WE” if students have been absent for an excessive number of days. 
Warning letters will be sent to the students advising them of the consequences of non-attendance and urging them to contact 
their instructors immediately. Excessive absences are defined as follows: 


 
Regular Semester 
Courses which meet once a week.........................................................2 absences 


Courses that meet twice per week........................................................3 absences 
Courses that meet three times per week...............................................4 absences 
Courses that meet four times per week.................................................5 absences 


Summer Session: 
Courses that meet four times per week in a five-week session............3 absences 
Courses which meet two evenings per week in a ten-week session.....3 absences 
 
Some of the selective-admission health-science programs have specific criteria regarding attendance.  Students are encouraged 
to refer to program policies in these matters. 
 
Scheduled Absences 
Scheduled absences are those that occur because of college-related activities or as a result of summons to jury duty or military 
duty. Classes missed as the result of scheduled absences will not be counted as excessive absences. Makeup work for scheduled 
absences will be at the discretion of the instructor. 


In addition to the official policy, I like to clarify a few things for my students.  First, an absence is an absence, no 
matter what the reason.  If you are not here, you are absent.  Absences in this class include sleeping, abuse of 
computer privileges (Facebook, etc.), and arriving late and/or leaving early. Also, you need to stay in touch with 
me with regard to absences, especially if you know ahead of time that you will be unable to attend class.  It is 
your responsibility to contact me about make-up work and excessive absence notifications. Do not expect me to 
keep up with what you have missed. I strongly recommend that you make friends with your classmates so that 
you can ask them what you missed.  LATE WORK WILL NOT BE ACCEPTED. 


Excessive tardies (more than 3) will result in a lower grade in the course. Please be on time. 
 
Withdrawal for Excessive Absences 
Instructors initiate a withdrawal for excessive absences by notifying the Vice President of Learning that a student 
has excessive absences in a class. The VPL notifies that student of the consequences of not attending class and 
urges him/her to contact his/her instructor immediately. If the student does not contact his/her instructor within 
one week, the instructor may notify the VPL that the student is to be withdrawn from the class because of 
excessive absences and is to be assigned a grade of “F” or “WE” in accordance with South Arkansas Community 
College’s attendance policy. The instructor may not readmit students who have been dropped from class because 
of excessive absences to class.  
 
Cell Phones and other Electronic Devices 
The use of cell phones and other electronic devices is prohibited in the classroom.  Please turn them off or on silent 
mode before the beginning of class.  Any exceptions to this prohibition must be approved in advance by the 
instructor. Please keep your phone in your bag and not on your desk.  I do not want to see them. Inappropriate 
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computer use in the lab can cause you to be counted absent and/or removed from the class. (This means 
Facebook, etc.) 
 
Additional Information 


 Assignments are due whether you are present in class or not.   LATE WORK WILL NOT BE ACCEPTED. 


 You will be considered absent from a class meeting if you abuse computer privileges, if you sleep in class, 
if you do not have your materials, or if you come to class without your assignment. If you come to class 
unprepared more than twice, I will ask you to schedule a conference with me to determine whether you 
should drop the class or stay in it. 


 Your grades will be posted in a timely manner on Blackboard.  Because they are available to you, there is 
no reason to ask your instructor to tell you your grades.  


 Students are expected to follow the guidelines in the student handbook.  Rudeness to the instructor or 
other students is unacceptable as is any behavior disrupting the class for others—walking in and out 
during class, arriving habitually late or leaving habitually early, sleeping, chattering, talking out when 
class is in session, etc.  These behaviors are not appropriate in any educational setting, and they will not 
be tolerated in this class. 


 Students are NOT to leave the classroom during class for any reason.  Take care of your business before 
or after class.  You will need to leave your cell phone with your instructor if you have to leave the class.  
If texting becomes a problem, we will take up cell phones at the beginning of class and return them at 
the end of class. 


 No food is allowed in the computer lab. Closed drink containers are allowed but must remain on the 
floor. 


 Please remember to dress appropriately for college.  If what you are wearing is distracting to your 
classmates or your instructor, you will be asked to leave that class meeting, and you will receive an 
absence.  


 
Turn It In!   In order to promote Academic Honesty and to protect Student Work, all final drafts of essays will be 
submitted by the student to turnitin.com by the assigned due date. Turnitin.com does not assign grades or make 
suggestions or decisions regarding a student’s paper.  
 
Disclaimer 
This syllabus is subject to modification by the instructors. 
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Attachment 5 


 
Next Course Recommendation Form 


Student Student ID Current CourseNelson DennyWriting Exit ExamCourse GradeNext Course
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Academic Affairs 


Council


 


 


MEETING 


MINUTES


 


 


 


Date:


 


Friday, 


February 7, 2014


 


 


Time:


 


10:45 


a.m.


 


 


Place:


 


ADM Board Room


 


 


1)


 


Call to order


 


Dr. Sandra Pugh


 


called to 


order the regular meeting of the Academic Affairs Council


 


at 10:45 a.m. 


on Friday, 


February 7, 


2014


,


 


in 


the ADM Board Room


.


 


2)


 


Roll 


c


all


 


The following 


Council


 


members


 


were present: 


Jennifer Baine


, Phillip Ballard, Dr. Ken Bridges, 


Art Brown, Keitha Davidson, Debby Edney, Amy Fugate, Joan Gauthreaux, Clifford Haak, Ken 


Kelley, Tonya Kendrix, Francis 


Kuykendall, Bettie Mahony, Jamie McConathy, Debra Moring, 


Larry Powell, Dr. Sandra Pugh (Chair), Dr. Denise Robledo, Susan Spicher, Genevieve White, 


Lena Wood, and Kellye Young.


 


Excused:


 


Dr. Val Cantú, Dr. David Carty, Dr. Carolyn Langston, Dr. Jennifer Pa


rks, and Jim 


Roomsburg


 


Not present:


 


Karsten Tidwell


 


The following g


uests


 


attended the meeting


: 


Dean Inman, Gayle Norman, Dr. Stephanie Tully


-


Dartez


,


 


and Marguerite


 


Rodgers


-


Recorder


 


3)


 


Approval of minutes


 


from last meeting


 


Mr. Phil Ballard made a motion to 


approve the minutes of the meeting held on Friday, December 


6, 2013.  The motion was seconded and the minutes were approved as written.


 


4)


 


Old Business


 


The Library Policies Manual was presented to the Council.  Phil Ballard made a motion to approve 


this manua


l, Art Brown seconded the motion and the Library Policies Manual was approved.


 


5)


 


Committee Reports


 


¨


 


Academic Standards Committee


 


–


 


Chair: Karsten Tidwell


 


No report.


 


¨


 


Basic Studies/Adult Education Committee


 


–


 


Chair: Jennifer Baine


 


No report.


 


¨


 


Curriculum 


Committee


 


–


 


Chair: Bettie Mahony


 


Bettie Mahony introduced the Combined Reading and Writing Proposal (see Attachment A), 


and Gayle Norman reported.  
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